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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Each year, millions of utility customers have their service terminated for non-pay-
ment. Many of those are low-income households in which someone is seriously ill. In 
extreme cases, termination of service to those households has led to death. Much 
more frequently, loss of electric or gas service makes existing illnesses or conditions 
worse. Utility service is often essential, for example, for refrigerating medications, 
powering needed medical equipment, or simply maintaining adequate temperature 
in the home. Disconnection from utility service is especially dangerous for vulnerable 
populations: the very ill and the very young and old, in particular.

In each of the 50 states and in D.C., utility commissions set the rules regarding when 
and how the companies they regulate can terminate vital electric and gas service for 
non-payment. As this report details, some states provide strong protections against 
termination of households where someone is seriously ill, while other states provide 
very little or no protection.

These differing rules can, quite literally, mean the difference between life and death. 
In 2019, an elderly customer with heart disease and diabetes was disconnected due 
to having an arrearage of $51; she died. In 2018, an elderly customer dependent on an 
oxygen machine died when her electricity was disconnected, despite frantic efforts 
of family members to alert the company to the customer’s fragile status.

Strong serious illness protection rules can prevent tragedies like these from happen-
ing. Almost all the states already have some sort of serious illness protection in their 
statutes or public utility rules. However, a few states—Alabama, Alaska, Louisiana, 
and North Carolina—have no enforceable restrictions on terminating utility service 
for seriously ill customers. Moreover, many of the existing state laws and regula-
tions are overly narrow, create protections that are difficult to access and not widely 
known, or provide for an overly short period of protection.

Recommendations
1.	 Broad Scope:  Eligibility for the protection should be broad and should include 

anyone with a serious illness whose health and safety would be at risk by involun-
tary disconnection of energy service.
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2.	 Diversity of Certifiers:  A wide range of entities should be allowed to certify seri-
ous illness, and the utility company should be required to abide by their 
certification.

3.	 Prompt Initiation and Adequate Duration of Protection:  Seriously ill customers 
must be able to obtain the protection against disconnection promptly, and the 
duration of the protection should correlate with the customer’s health needs.

4.	 Adequate Notice and Easily-Accessible Process:  Utilities should be required to 
notify customers of the serious illness protection rules, with an explanation of a 
clear and simple application procedure, and in multiple languages as appropriate 
to that utility’s service territory.

5.	 Affirmative Outreach:  Utilities should act affirmatively to identify medically fragile 
customers and avoid terminating their service.

6.	 Monitoring and Enforcement:  Utilities should be required to collect, report, and 
analyze data, at a granular level (e.g., by zip code), to monitor the administration of 
the protections.
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